Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Executive Committee

September 21, 2018
Minutes

A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority (SARAA or the Authority) was called to order by Mr. Libhart on Friday, September 21, 2018 at 10:05 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom at HIA with the following members of the Committee present:







James Helsel


Don Geistwhite





Stephen Libhart

James Gross




Timothy Tate


Carolyn Van Newkirk


Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director),  William Leonard (SARAA Board), Keith Chase (SARAA Board), Bennett Chotiner (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Thomas Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration,) Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety),  Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the August 24, 2018 Executive Committee were deemed approved.
Financials & Dashboard (through August, 2018):
Mr. Peiffer reported that the year-to-date Total Operating Revenues are up 2.9 %, or $550,000.  Total Operating Expenses were 4.7% lower than budget year-to-date, or $562,000 lower than expected.  Net Operating Revenues are 15.6% better than budget year-to-date, or $1.1 million better.  The total variance to budget is $2,136,506.   The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.74 vs. the requirement of 1.25.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report, Total Food/Gift sales were up 8.73% year-to-date.  Rental Car Sales are up 7.08% year-to-date. Total Variable revenue is up 5.97% year-to-date. There is a new line item for Ride Sharing Services (Uber & Lyft) under HIA Variable Revenue.  Ride Sharing Services are up 95% for August and up 69.48% year-to-date.  On the Fuel Flowage report, Total Gallons are up 8.74% year-to-date, and Total Revenue is up 7.95% year-to-date.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, the taxicab operator owes $63,204 year-to-date.   Request for Proposals for a taxicab operator have been received and are being reviewed.
PA Local Government Investment Trust (PLGIT):
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to open an account with the PA Local Government Investment Trust (PLGIT) for investment purposes.  Staff would like to invest the recently received $1.263 million dollar grant receipt from TSA into two PLGIT/TERM notes:

· Six month note maturing 3/2019 for $500,000 earning 2.4%

· Twelve month note maturing 9/2019 for $750,000 earning 2.54%

PLGIT is a trust with its mission to serve PA local governments’ needs to maximize investment earnings on their funds.  Preservation of the principal is the primary objective of PLGIT.  Per Section 3.7 of the SARAA Bylaws, the Board needs to approve accounts at new financial institutions.  This investment is part of the Capital Improvement Account.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

General Business Insurance:

Mr. Edwards recommended that the SARAA Board of Directors award the General Insurance Program Renewal for the year of September 30, 2018 – September 30, 2019 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, The Graham Co. of Philadelphia (TGC), for $366,672.  He also recommended continuing our brokerage relationship with TGC for their second option year.  Cyber Liability insurance has been added to the insurance program this year. All other coverage limits remain the same with only minor changes in coverage.  Overall there is only a 1.5% increase in premiums as TGC secured a 27.8% decrease in the Public Officials & Employment Practices insurance premium.  The $366,672 of premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Worker’s Compensation Insurance:

Mr. Edwards recommended that the SARAA Board of Directors award the workers’ compensation insurance for the year of September 30, 2018 – September 30, 2019 to the HM Casualty Co. for $152,101.  Hoaster Gebhard & Co, the broker for the HM Casualty Insurance Co., proposed a renewal with a savings of over $12,000 on the annual premium from last year.    The broker routinely markets our insurance policy.  Three quotes were received.  The $152,101 of premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Employee Insurance Renewal:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to allow the Executive Director to sign renewals for Medical, Dental and Vision renewals effective October 1, 2018 through September 30, 2019.  Arthur J. Gallagher & Co, our insurance broker, has brought renewal to SARAA for the upcoming plan year.  The renewals are as follows:  

Medical and Prescription Coverage: 

Capital Blue Cross (no change in coverage)
3.52% increase in monthly premiums
Dental Coverage:

United Concordia (no change in coverage)

1.0% increase in monthly premiums

Vision Coverage:

Highmark Blue Shield (no change in coverage)

0% increase in monthly premiums 

The total estimated premiums for the plan year are $1,050,000 for medical coverage, $14,000 for vision coverage, and $74,000 for dental coverage.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval. 

Hire Additional Grounds Maintenance Personnel:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the SARAA Board to approve adding two new permanent full-time positions to the MDT Grounds Maintenance Department, thus increasing total full time EMGR staff from 11 to 13 employees.  He said that the SARAA MDT Grounds Maintenance Department (EMGR) currently has a total of 11 permanent full-time employees who are responsible for the maintenance and upkeep of all MDT outdoor facilities including airside snow removal operations.  During winter weather, EMGR staff is required to work extremely long hours in order to keep the airfield open.  The long hours required during winter weather rare very hard on staff and lack of sleep can easily lead to mistakes in critical operations including ground radio communications with air traffic control and errors while working around valuable aircraft.  In addition, the relocation of Avflight to the West Ramp has increased the amount of pavement that must be maintained as a first priority.  As a solution, Airport Administration is proposing hiring two additional permanent full-time EMGR employees thus allowing for a two shift schedule during winter weather events.  This will provide airfield snow removal personnel a significant break during snow events (12 hours on – 12 hours off and rotating throughout the storm).  This will also give the EMGR Department the extra staffing they need to best maintain airside and landside outdoor facilities to FAA Part 139 airport certification standards all year long.  The estimated cost to add two new permanent full-time EMGR employees (to include all health care, retirement and workers’ compensation costs) for the remainder of 2018 is $18,000.  The estimated full year cost is $111,000.  The source of funding will the SARAA operating funds.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Adjournment:  Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 10:36 a.m.
Next Meeting:   Friday, October 26, 2018, 8:00 a.m., David C. McIntosh Boardroom, HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by: Camille Springer
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